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Appendix 1. Draft Letter to the Royal New Zealand College of General 
Practitioners and Chair of the Board of the Council of Medical Colleges 
Dr Samantha Murton, President Royal New Zealand College of the General Practitioners 

Copy to Dr John Bonning, Chair of the Board of the Council of Medical Colleges 

Tēnā kōrua, Drs Murton and Bonning, 

I hope this letter finds you well. I would like to acknowledge the work of the Royal New Zealand 
College of General Practitioners, and general practitioners across the country for your work to improve 
health outcomes and reduce health inequalities for all people in Aotearoa. Thank you for all your work, 
especially over the past 18 months in increasingly difficult circumstances.  

Our Government is committed to provide better access, support, and treatment for Rainbow 
communities through the health system and ensure the healthcare system is responsive to the needs 
of trans, intersex, and gender diverse people. 

As you know, transgender people experience poorer physical and mental health outcomes than the 
total population. These inequitable outcomes are often linked to social exclusion, discrimination, and 
barriers to accessing appropriate health care. Some barriers of access for transgender people can 
include cost and/or the unfamiliarity of health services in clinical and cultural needs of transgender 
people. 

Primary care is a fundamental pillar of our health service. As you may be aware, I am particularly 
interested in improving primary health care services for transgender people where they receive most 
of their care, to access their general health needs as well as specific gender-affirming care (eg, surgery 
referrals, hormone prescriptions). Primary care can meet the wide-ranging needs of transgender 
people and I believe all practices should have competency in delivering appropriate and sensitive 
general health care for transgender people.   

I am encouraged to hear that RNZCGP is progressing work to improve primary health care services 
for transgender people by providing training through the General Practice Education Programme and 
endorsing gender-affirming healthcare resources with the Continued Medical Credits attached. I 
envision an Aotearoa where primary health care clinicians across the country are confident in 
delivering care to gender diverse people. I think RNZCGP is taking the right steps by endorsing training 
programmes that general practitioners benefit from to learn about the needs of this community, 
whether in healthcare generally, or in gender-affirming care more specifically. I encourage this work 
to continue and for members to take up the opportunities RNZCGP is providing to consider how their 
practice delivers care for transgender people.  

I look forward to working with the College and GPs in our joint contributions to the kaupapa to 
improve primary healthcare services for transgender people.  

I would like to take the opportunity to thank the College’s further dedication and efforts to provide 
high quality and equitable outcomes for Aotearoa. 

Ngā mihi 
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Hon Dr Ayesha Verrall 

Associate Minister of Health   
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